



BRIGHTON TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, September 13th, 2022 at 6:30 pm
ATTENDANCE
Dan Knopp, Carolyn Keigley, Jeff Bossard, Keith Zuspan, Jenna Malone, Polly McLean, Cameron Platt, Kara John, Barbara Cameron, Wayne Dial, Cheryl Lenzer, Dustin Dern, Mike Doyle, Mark Birday, Kurt Slaughter, Trent Sorensen, Lori Jesop, Renae Olsen, Steven Kuhlmeier, Mark Brinton, Chad Smith, Kathy Anderson, Randy Doyle, Don Despain, Kate, K Boyington, Emily Gretsky, Doug Fry, Wendy Smith
ANNOUNCEMENTS

None were made
PUBLIC INPUT 
Mark Brinton had a question on the ordinance proposed for adoption, Title 14. He was wondering about the driveway specifications that require a certain distance from property lines. His driveway on both sides is closer than 5 feet to the neighbors. They are thinking of having their driveway paved and hoping not to have trouble for not meeting those requirements. 

Dan Knopp mentioned that we may be able to treat this the same way as setbacks, which is on a case-by-case basis. 
MINUTES 
Carolyn Keigley moved to approve the minutes and Jeff Bossard seconded the motion. The minutes were approved as submitted for the Town Council meeting on August 9th, 2022, and the Short-Term Rental Subcommittee meetings on August 25th, 2022 and September 7th, 2022. 
UPD  
Chief Cheryl Lenzer provided a written and verbal report: 
“August was a very busy month for Big Cottonwood Canyon.  There were 186 calls for the month UPD officers responded to in the canyon, 86 of those were in the Town of Brighton.  The majority of calls were for Watershed violations there were 7 for dogs, 1 for camping and 1 for OHV’s.  The rest of the calls that generated reports were for traffic accidents, citizen contacts, suspicious activities and Search and Rescues.  There was one vehicle burglary for the month, lower in the canyon.  I would like to think the construction in the canyon has something to do with that small number compared to last year. 

 

We are still short one officer on medical (leave) on day shift.  One officer is still needed to fill a spot on the afternoons shift.  UPD is currently hiring as we are still down several positions which makes it difficult to completely fill our positions.  We are a specialty unit which means the precinct gets to fill their open spots before we can fill ours.  Maybe we will get a new person before winter.

 

The Revel Marathon seemed to go very well for all UPD.  It started on time and seemed to have a lighter number of vehicles going up and down in the shuttles.  I think the messaging had a lot to do with that. 

 

That’s all I have.  We are happy the weather is getting cooler!  Let me know if you have any questions or comments.   Have a great month!”
  

Detective Cheryl Lenzer C.O.P/Fraud/Property Crimes

It was noted that the message boards were still up on Sunday stating that people should not drive the canyon because of the race. 
UFA  
Dusty Dern reported the four construction projects in Midvale, Magna and two in Eagle Mountain, are going well. They’ll move into the Midvale station this year. They’re working on the Standards of Coverage document. They will have an introduction at the next council meeting and then circulate the document when it is complete. There are still wildfire crews out in the Great Basin area. Fuels crews are still out doing fuels work. They have extra personnel working on structure assessments. Regarding hiring, 306 people took the written test and 87 people moved forward from that. They will conduct final interviews and recruit camp will start Feb. 1st. There were 7 lateral hires that will start in October and be in the stations by December. It was a busy event season with 99 events that required station personnel or information outreach staff. There were 9,900 personnel hours worked. Of the 99 events, 29 were for private companies holding an event in the municipalities while all others were sponsored by the municipalities. The last few weekends have been busy in the canyon with search and rescue and accidents. 
SKI RESORTS

Brighton

Mike Doyle reported they are wrapping up summer projects after a busy construction season. A new learning area on Snake Creek will be operational this season. He is looking forward to the season starting. Staffing numbers are looking good. Rocky Mountain Power will be working on the transformers on Dec. 28th making it unlikely that the new line will be running this season. 
Solitude
Not present
BUSINESS
Brighton Resort Mid Mountain Restaurant Concept for review. 
Mark Buday is the architect for Brighton resort who joined the meeting to discuss the building concept. Trent Sorensen from the Municipal Services District was present as a resource to provide comments on the plans. Dan and Polly noted it is not a council decision to grant approval. It is just an introduction and explanation of the issue, and the town will not influence the outcome. 
Mark shared images of the restaurant design. There are two containers in the middle for the entrance to the restaurant and kitchen. Two yurts are attached on either side and can be accessed from the inside of the container. He is presenting this for feedback to resolve the issues of the yurts which don’t meet the code requirements for snow load. It was clarified that the snow load on the center container is not an issue because of the interior supporting beams. Mark mentioned the draft letter with feedback and information from a yurt from ten years ago along with images of the site. Weatherport, the yurt manufacturer, supplied five projects of yurts in areas with high snow loads that exceed the stated capacity, but they’ve all been successful with a snow removal program. There will never be snow sitting on the structure because it will be maintained daily. Despite this solution, it is not a fit to the letter of the law. It would not be an issue if the yurt was only erect for 180 days a year. In this case, it is a year-round structure which prevents approval. Brighton would like to use the snow removal program as an alternative means of compliance to the code. Trent mentioned that the building code is reluctant to make exceptions for applications that rely on a human element to ensure safety because of any unpredictable circumstances preventing them from monitoring things. He acknowledged that Brighton does a great job of maintenance, but it’s still a challenge to allow. The site plans can confirm that this building will be on Forest Service land. FS previously reviewed the plans and approved the yurts. This documentation has not been provided to the MSD at this point, but it will help to support the application. Carolyn referenced the different kind of snow in Tahoe that is as firm as cement. We don’t have that kind of snow here and the snow load won’t impact the roof or removal in the same way as it does there. Mike noted the ten-year snow removal work they do on their other yurts and how it’s been successful. Polly pointed out that we don’t want to set a precedent that property owners in Brighton can set up yurts as permanent structures to live in. Jeff applauded Brighton for the look and cost-efficient building method, but he understands the challenge the MSD is facing and hopes an agreement can be made. Jenna appreciated the thoughtfulness put in and understands the complications as well as Polly’s concern. Carolyn is glad to see the location is on FS land so that we aren’t setting a precedent for yurts on private land. Mark commented that the flat roof in the center may hold up to six feet of snow, but he expects the snow would shed naturally on the yurt before reaching that level. The yurts he’s seen in the backcountry have only accumulated approximately a foot of snow without a maintenance program.  Other towns have building codes that allow alternative means of compliance to approve applications. Polly noted that we want to support the ski resort as much as we can especially when the building code doesn’t make sense like in this case when the 180 days would be in the wintertime. It would make it a lot easier for the building department if the yurt companies could provide disclaimers that these structures will sustain the snow loads.  Trent commented that the engineering of the structure can only support a light amount of snowpack, so snow removal becomes necessary. If snow were to accumulate beyond expectations the roof would not hold it. Trent feels comfortable with reviewing the approval from the FS and documentation from the engineer signing off on this project. After that he will circle back with Polly to see how they can work it out. It was clarified that these are mechanically attached to the center structure, so taking them down in the summer is complicated. Potentially, the yurts could be used in the summer for weddings and mountain biking. 
Short-Term Rental Subcommittee Update.
Jeff Bossard reported that there were two meetings since last month. The goal was to address enforcement. Sally from the MSD code enforcement was not able to attend the first meeting, but she followed up on the current enforcement situation at the second meeting. The MSD was directed to enforce all properties renting without a permit and license. There are other items the subcommittee will address such as fractional ownership, but not until enforcement is straightened out. Sally sent notices to everyone still in the process that they cannot rent short-term until their approval is finalized. Some people have been in the process for a year and half, but they can not rent. In the first meeting, there was a violation discussed. It requires proof to issue a citation. The fine is $650 per day for renting without a license. The direction to code enforcement is to send everyone a one time fine for $650 for having rented illegally. Dan mentioned that one of the renters would have accumulated $13,000 in fines. Jenna commented that most pending applications are stalled in the land use process, meaning some of the properties are not fit to rent because of structural or water issues.  These safety concerns make it important that they don’t rent until they obtain approval. 

Kara John reported that the Granicus hotline is not as effective as originally expected. The contact phone number for rentals must be provided by the town. We can share contact information from the business license applications, but there will be no contact information for illegal short-term rentals which tend to be the ones causing problems. Polly doesn’t advise sharing the Emergency Management list of contact information for the illegal rentals with Granicus because they opted to give information for emergency purposes only and we want to protect that information. Jenna’s perspective is that Granicus has been invaluable for perspective on how many rentals we have in the canyon. They have web crawlers and have been able to identify addresses. MSD has been able to tell us how many of those have come into compliance since we started. There are different levels of service. We could consider having them follow rental activity but not use the hotline feature in the future. Alternatively, the hotline could still be useful in the future as more properties come into compliance. Carolyn recommends people to report problems to both Granicus and MSD and she clarifies that MSD does not respond on weekends or evenings. Kara commented that MSD receives hotline complaints and copies over the information into their problem reporter system as well. 
Dan mentioned that we may still consider an enforcement officer to help with these kinds of complaints. Carolyn mentioned the potential for different zones within the town with different restrictions for STRs. Jeff will reach out to the Brighton Community Association, BCA, and will distribute a form to them for feedback on what they want for STR restrictions. People from Silver Lake Estates have voiced that they don’t want limitations on STRs whereas people from Forest Glen do not want them at all. In that community, only three homes on the lower road have a sewer connection; so, this neighborhood is already limited from rentals. Jenna agreed that this is not a one size fits all solution and knowing what the various neighborhoods want is the goal of our efforts. 
AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING TITLE 14, Chapter 14.04 - DEFINITIONS 

Chapter 14.08 - COUNTY HIGHWAYS; Chapter 14.12 - STANDARDS FOR ROADWAY DEVELOPMENT; Chapter 14.16 – EXCAVATIONS; Chapter 14.17 - EXCAVATION PERMITS FOR MONUMENTS; Chapter 14.20 - ENCROACHMENTS AND OBSTRUCTIONS; Chapter 14.24 - POLES, POSTS AND FENCES; Chapter 14.28 - CANYON AND RURAL ROAD MAINTENANCE AND CLASSIFICATION; Chapter 14.32 - SIDEWALK USE AND MAINTENANCE; Chapter 14.36 – DRIVEWAYS; Chapter 14.40 - BRIDGES, DITCHES AND WATERWAYS; Chapter 14.44 - SHADE TREES; Chapter 14.48 - STREET VACATIONS;  and Chapter 14.52 - UNLAWFUL ACTIVITIES AND LIABILITY FOR DAMAGES.  
Polly McLean gave the background on this ordinance. When we adopted a compilation of ordinances from Salt Lake County code this title was inadvertently left out, and only the index was adopted but the substance was not there. This will give the engineering department the tools to enforce the regulations that they’re used to. The changes are to rename county with town. Steven Kuhlmeier from Salt Lake County Engineering reiterated that the omission was found during development reviews. One of the engineers flagged a review that has sections incorporated by reference in design standards, but it was without content. Adding this in will help the consistency of application reviews. Polly mentioned that the MSD will be doing a code review and they may have suggestions to amend this to be better suited for Brighton. 
Jeff Bossard moved to adopt the chapters of Chapter 14 as listed in ordinance 2022-O-9-1. Carolyn Keigley seconded this, and the motion was passed unanimously. 

Dan Knopp voted yes

Carolyn Keigley voted yes

Jeff Bossard voted yes

Jenna Malone voted yes

Keith Zuspan voted yes
PUBLIC INPUT 
CHAT BOX COMMENTS

Mark Brinton followed up on Title 14 and referenced section 14.12.130 titled Roadways on page 58 and 78 of the packet. It is one of the areas that will need to be reviewed and refined. 
REPORTS
Mayor’s Report
Dan Knopp reported that Paul Nell has vacated the old fire station and we will schedule an inspection. Polly will look at the procurement policy so that we can put up bids to get this demolished before winter. The road is built and drained for the Snow Haven paving project. The water company is putting in a water line on Old Prospect. They had to get a permit since it is a town road. It may not get paved this year. They will work with the water company to patch the road. Don Despain inserted that they are more than halfway done with Prospector Road and it’s going well. They will finish patching it so that it's drive able and plow able this winter. Dan expects the town will pay for paving the road with the bond money. Keith will check to see if there is more bond money than expected. 
Silver Fork Drive, is being widened quite a bit where they did grinding and leveling and it will be paved tomorrow. The middle bridge with the hole in it is fixed and will be paved in addition to this project.  The pads for the mailboxes have been excavated and the postmaster will supply the 3 or 4 new boxes, which will help us be under budget. We will try to get more mailboxes at Brighton as well. 
The CWC meeting is Thursday where a consultant will be chosen to move forward with that project. Verizon equipment has been upgraded on Scott’s hill and they’d like to put a tower on Silver Fork Lodge next spring. Senawave wants to put in a generator for internet in Silver Fork. Utah Broadband also has new equipment that penetrates trees and storms well. They want to put a repeater on top of Silver Fork Lodge to be able to infill the areas without access, potentially down to Cardiff. 
The deer crossing sign is installed now that RMP is out of the area. 

Restroom cleaning has had great reviews. We are paying four days a week for the one at Cardiff, Silverlake, and the lower guard road which will go through the first of November. 

The Cardiff Ranger contract was signed, and the position was filled and started. The ranger was relocated at first because of the issues between Cardiff property owners and the Forest Service. 
The bridge and boardwalk at Cardiff are waiting on glue lams which will make the rest of the project run quickly. The Silverlake Boardwalk contractor has a start date of September 25th which will limit how much work they can do. 

There has been an issue appearing in the media between the Cardiff property owners that are outside of the town boundaries, and the Forest Service. There is a cut off proof lock over the gate that prohibits their access. It’s a federal offense to cut down the gate to get through. Some of the county commissioners have responded to this, but we won’t have anything to do with it since it’s out of our jurisdiction. 
Jenna Malone asked if there is a plan within the Rocky Mountain Power project to clean up the shoulder after the work is done since it has affected the condition and vegetation. Dan confirmed they will go back to clean up afterward. Two weeks ago, they met to discuss the situation. The plan this year is to get to the old power station. There is a bunch of equipment to go in there this fall. They will then come through to shoulder the road and grade around their boxes. It will revegetate on its own. Next year they’ll continue where they started and bury the main line into Pine Tree and Silver Fork up to Solitude. From Park City, they’ll come over the top and tie into the substation with new steel poles that will be shielded conductors. They will be more storm durable and more fire safe. They have an overhead easement and will need to pass through property owner’s underground easements. The entire $21M is funded by Rocky Mountain Power. They have been very receptive and easy to work with. Motorcycles should stay out of the trench to prevent wrecking. 
Dan spoke with Jake from UDOT. The speed bumps around the Brighton circle are permitted because of the high concentration of pedestrians in this area. Speed bumps are not recommended on the guard road, but a flashing speed sign could be placed instead. 

Council Members’ Reports
Keith Zuspan reported that the MSD is working on finalizing the budget for FY 2023/24. Revenues are projected to increase. The activities we’ve agreed to fund are in the budget and should be ok to fund. There seems to be no issue with the amount we are asking for in our budget.  We are putting more money in than we are taking out. If we underspend our budget, then the money rolls into our fund balance with the MSD that we can use in other areas. The funding went through to increase the employee rates. Jeff found an improved sign to put on the outside of the recycling bins. Last September the council put away $20,000 for wildfire mitigation work. Dusty will work with the Chief and Mayor to get the contract in place.  
Jenna Malone reported that the AMC was cancelled this month and Jeff already covered the STR report. 
Carolyn Keigley reported that she’s joined another committee with UPD. It’s the County Wide Services Review Committee which is chaired by the Milcreek Mayor. Anyone can listen to the meetings every other Friday from 8:30-10:30 am. They are looking what the state mandated responsibilities are of the Sherrif and how it’s separate from UPD. The other members are mayors that are not UPD members. Some of them are concerned about double taxation and want to know the extent of what they are getting out of the county. It’s been a deep dive of roles when it comes to forensic, record keeping, county jail, swat, canyon patrol, etc. This committee is hoping to educate people to improve understanding and gain support. UPD is considering their general fund balance. There are two types of fund balances. The precinct balance was increasing while the general fund was decreasing and it was headed below the state mandated 5%. They could put in a buffer to keep it between 8-15%. 
Jeff Bossard reported that the Mosquito Abatement committee has noted several cases of West Nile in the Soutwest region of the county. There are no cases in Brighton. Jeff is a new board member for the Wasatch Mountain Lodge and will be meeting with the other board members on the 29th of September. 

Emergency Management Report

Not present
BCCA Report
Barbara  Cameron reported that BCCA and BI manned an aid station to watch and provide water to the 4,000 Revel Marathon runners. UPD and UFA were efficient and excited as well. The Revel cleanup was excellent outside of the signs left at the mouth of the canyon. The race may continue next year by rerouting to Holiday. The volunteers included Kara John, Karen Peterson, Phil and Phillip Lanouette, and Don and Jolene Despain. 
At Monday’s BCCA meeting they welcomed the new representative from Mill D North Fork, Ralph Becker. They also decided to recommend to Sean Write of UDOT to remove the smaller speed bumps on the Brighton Loop but keep the large bump. They agreed to send $2,500 to CWC in support of the Environmental Dashboard. They’ve also provided $2,500 to Cottonwood Canyons Foundation for the adopt a trail program at Butler Fork. The Wildfire Mitigation crew is back to do the fuels reduction project in the neighborhoods. 
Carolyn mentioned that the Evergreen community can only park at the fire station and recommended a no parking sign to prevent skiers from using their parking spaces. Last year, there were times that UFA worked with UPD to get vehicles towed that impacted their apparatus access.

Dan referenced the possibility of a new Parking Enforcement Officer. He asked everyone to think about what other duties this position could handle. 

Cameron mentioned that the new parking citation has been designed. He is setting a meeting to finalize this with UPD and MSD. The IT stuff will need to be completed before they test the process. We will need to adopt a code that has parking enforcement sections. He will look to the council for recommendation on the biggest problems, and he will pull portions of the state code for parking to add to the town code. They will also need to make some adjustments to the fee schedule. We may need to enact an ordinance for civil citations if it’s not already apart of administrative enforcement. This should all be ready to adopt next month.  The penalty will be determined by the administrative cost to UPD and MSD. If possible, the officer will capture the violation electronically and send it immediately to the MSD to then mail the citation to the license plate address. A notice will be placed on the vehicle at the time of the violation. 

Jenna and Kara will post this to our social media and newsletter and get it out to UDOT’s communications team for further outreach. We can contact the newspapers as well.  
PROPOSALS FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
a. Consideration of an Agreement with CWC for Transportation. For discussion and possible action. 
b. Conversation with UFA Chief Burchett 
c. Discussion on hiring a Parking Enforcement Officer

d. Public outreach about new parking laws that provide safety and passage for emergency vehicles

e. General Plan adoption if complete by Planning Commission. 

f. Welcome to Brighton sign. 
ADJOURN
Jenna Malone moved to adjourn the meeting and Jeff Bossard seconded it. The meeting was adjourned at 8:17pm.  

_____________________________

Submitted by Kara John, Town Clerk


